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Reviewing 2019 

Church Membership 

Gains During 2019: 
 

Profession of Faith, Reaffirmation, Restoration 

Under 18        0 

18 and Over       4 

Certificates of Transfer     0 

All Other Gains       0 

Total Gains       4 
 

New Members:  

Susan Butcher, Fernando Diaz, Kristal Diaz, Stella Lambert 
 

Losses During 2019  
 

Deletion by Certificate of Transfer   3  

Deaths        8 

All Other Deletions      88 

Total Losses       99 
 

Deaths of church members during 2019 - In Loving Memory: 
 

Dorothy Nelson   March 2nd 

Edith Hoage   March 20th 

Gary Barsch   March 29th 

Harry Woodward   July 19th 

Debbye Karaffa   July 30th 

Bill Cole    October  

Richard Kendrick  October 20th 

Jane Roy    November 3rd 
 

Total Communicant Membership 12/31/19:  124 
 

Worship Attendance:    
 

Sunday, 10:00 am (Traditional)    88 average 
 

Sunday, 10:00 am (Contemporary)   16 average   
 

Marriages:  
 

None 
 

Baptisms:   
 

Infant          1 

Youth & Adult           0 

Total Baptisms      1 
 

Baptized:  
 

Jonathan Scott Lee      December 1st 
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Church in Pictures 

Clockwise from top: Shirley Birmingham’s birthday celebration, Pre-

school visits the local firehouse for a special tour, Contemporary 

worship leaders Chris Dickens and Shane Costa, Pastor Winston 

and Pam Presnall, New members: The Diaz Family, A special visit 

from Santa for our infants and preschoolers, Holiday sweater day 

for our preschool staff.  



PAGE 6 
Pastor’s Remarks 

- R. Winston Presnall, Pastor 

Dear First Church, 

 

I write these remarks while sitting inside my office tucked 

from the whirlwind known in these parts as Santa Ana 

winds. Leaves swirl around the walkways and doorways 

spinning in the tornado cone acting like soldiers preventing 

entry into the office. But I know that the wind will subside 

and the guardian leaves will fall to the ground. Another 

wind will come and blow them away.   

 

Little wonder that the wind is seen as holy, a change agent, 

a spirit. We hardly see it until something moves in its pow-

er. A leaf. A wind chime. A kite lofted high. Hair blown 

across our eyes.  

 

Annual Reports are like leaves blown by the winds of 

change and the breath of God. We “see” God has been at 

work in the life of our church! We remember God’s work 

with us: the mission and ministry of the church. This is the 

whirlwind we reap from faithful breathing of God’s Holy 

Breath. 

 

You’ll find out how God blows us about in these pages of our Annual Report. Read. Find out 

how God fills the sails of our ministry and gently (not so gently) pushes us along in this life.  

 

Every committee, task force, staff member and church participant sets a sail to catch the Holy 

Spirit, and coast the waters of God’s Providence. We have not merely floated, but sailed. We 

are grateful. God has been faithful. 

 

So much has swirled together in our “windy” year: 
 

• Formation of our LLC 

• Beginning of the Joint Development of the Admin/CE Building 

• Financial Planning securing FPCO for decades 

• Capital Maintenance and Repairs, especially flooring in major buildings 

• Plans for Remodel in our Preschool/Daycare (+ new roof) 

• Increased Enrollment in our Preschool/Daycare 

• Formation of Mission Development Taskforce 

• Ongoing Excellence in Worship and Music 

• Stable and Superlative Office Administration 

• Weekly Charitable Food Distribution by Loving Servants 

• Fellowship 

• Junior/Senior High Programs 

• Contemporary Worship 

• Mission/Per Capita Support for Los Ranchos 

• Deacons and Memorial Fellowship Luncheons 

 

What awaits us “blowin’ in the wind” (Bob Dylan)? That answer is in the gracious and Providen-

tial Breath of God. Breathe it in 2020. It forms a 2020 Vision of Creative Presence. 

 

In Christ, 

FIRST PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH OF ORANGE 
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Music Ministry 

- Caitlin Giusta, Director of Music 

This has been a great year for our music ministry! 

Our Sanctuary Choir had the joy of performing 

beautiful music throughout the year for our wor-

ship services. Our music department supported 

worship every Sunday including special worship 

services like Maundy Thursday, Good Friday and 

Christmas Eve. In addition, we sang at the Giving 

Thanks Dinner in November. Our Good Friday Tenebrae service was a particular music high-

light. Music continues to mark our liturgical year. The choir led the congregation in music from 

around the world on World Communion Sunday, and we invited a bagpiper to play for Refor-

mation Sunday to honor our church’s Scottish heritage.  

 

The Sanctuary choir, Joyful Noise (Children’s) and Handbell Choirs performed a beautiful 

spring concert in May. It was a joy to bring back this tradition after a hiatus. Our Jazz Christ-

mas Concert was uplifting and fun. It was well attended with over 140 people. In addition to 

our Sanctuary choir singing with a jazz trio, our Handbell Choir performed and Naomi Dickens 

(age 12) played the piano. The Christmas children’s pageant was a huge success. Caitlin orga-

nized the event, Violet and Sarah helped with incorporating the preschool and youth groups. 

We had our children's choir members narrate and sing carols throughout while our preschool-

ers and other children acted out the story. It brought many new families from the preschool to 

our worship service.  

 

Our Sanctuary Choir had 22 singers this year. Despite our church’s declining attendance the 

choir has maintained its size for the past three years. The choir’s continuous hard work and 

musicianship was highlighted during Palm Sunday and Easter services. Our choir celebrated 

Veterans and our members who have passed on All Saints Day with special anthems. It was 

difficult to lose Debbye Karaffa suddenly - but we were honored to sing at her memorial ser-

vice. In 2019 we were graciously commissioned new choir stoles from Peter Stewart’s memori-

al fund. Thank you Stewart family!   

 

Our children’s choir, Joyful Noise, meet every week throughout the school year and sing sea-

sonally at worship. They are learning to read and write music in addition to performance skills. 

This year they were highlighted at our Christmas Pageant.  

 

Caitlin also supported Christian Education with Vacation Bible School. She helped lead the 

opening and closing time every day with songs and games for the whole group. She also pro-

vided music time for each VBS student. They sang songs and learned music games.  

 

We have continued our handbell choir under the direction of John Von Wolzogen. The bell 

choir performed during worship several times and was highlighted at our May and Christmas 

Concerts. We performed several of John’s arrangements and will continue to play under his 

direction in 2020.  

 

Our music scholarship program continues to be successful for our choir. This year's recipients 

were Marcos Torres and Jakob Swetland. The choir continues to rent parking spaces for the 

Street Fair to fund the scholarship program.  

 

Last but not least, Grace Kim continues to enhance our worship with her impressive organ 

playing. She accompanies our soloists and choir with sensitivity. Her glorious postludes have 

become a time for the congregation to prepare themselves to go into the world with love and 

joy.  
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Hours of operation are Monday-Friday 7:00 am-6:00 pm 

Preschool License #304370130 

Infant Center License #304370387 

 

 

There have been a lot of changes in the preschool over the last 

year! With new changes of course comes some growing pains to 

work through. We are happy to report that the preschool is 

thriving; kids are happily playing and learning, parents are excit-

ed about the new developments and the staff are enjoying their 

jobs and most importantly, the love for God is back in the 

school!  

 

The preschool website has been updated as well as a new Insta-

gram account that is updated daily. The foundation of the 

school has changed from strictly all-day play to a more struc-

tured day that includes snack, yoga, art, music, library, busy 

boxes, dancing, walking 

fieldtrips, bible study, chapel and daily walks in the cir-

cle! While we are still a play-based preschool that very 

much believes in keeping kids doing things develop-

mentally appropriate for their age, we have added en-

richment activities that allow the students to grow so-

cially, emotionally, developmentally and spiritually.   

 

New policies and procedures have been put into place 

that include a tuition policy and a behavior policy/

contract.   

 

Similarly, new programs and events that have been 

added include a birthday celebration/book dedication, Moms and Muffins, Dads and Donuts, 

Spring Fling, Christmas Pageant, 

St. Jude Trike-a-thon, Halloween 

parade and of course traditional 

holiday parties!  

 

The school is happy to have some 

new school swag that includes a 

staff shirt and hat! The students 

are now wearing the clothing 

items as well and Wednesday has 

become school spirit day!  

 

The preschool is growing every 

day and has steadily remained at 

65+ students. We look forward to the potential remodel/spruce-up of the school and are excit-

ed to watch it thrive and grow during the next year! Please stop by and visit us anytime!   

FIRST PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH OF ORANGE 

- Violet Fenton, Director 

Orange Presbyterian Preschool &  

Infant Care Center 



- Nancy Blake, Chair 

Your Christian Education committee continues to strive to bring 

quality opportunities for all ages of our congregation. This includes 

classes for adults that are varied and informative. Winston has 

lead classes on The Hard Sayings of Jesus, Hallelujah, Telling 

Truth to Each Other, and the topical Wired Word. Jean Ann Duck-

worth continues to teach Bible study 

for women on Tuesday evenings. 

 

Our Youth program continues to do 

well under the leadership of Sarah 

Tannas. In the Fall we welcomed 

Shane Costa to the team to lead wor-

ship music and teaching. This last 

summer ten kids attended summer 

camp at Forest Home. They did fund-

raisers to help pay their way and are 

eager to go again. Sarah tries to have a fun event once a month 

in addition to the teaching and fellowship on Tuesday evenings. 

 

Mid-year, Violet took on the task of 

Preschool Director in addition to her 

duties as Director of Children, Youth 

and Families. That change has brought new emphasis to creating 

church events and programs that we can encourage Preschool par-

ents to participate in. These activities include Family Movie Nights, 

Vacation Bible School, Messy Sunday and “Pageants”. We again 

participated with the Mission Committee in a School Supply Drive 

in conjunction with the Blessing of the Backpacks. We ended the 

year with our traditional Advent Workshop and the Children’s 

Christmas Pageant. 

 

Thank you to all who helped and/or participated in these programs 

this year. If you have any ideas or requests, please let us know, as 

we wish to present quality opportunities for everyone that draw 

you closer to Christ. 

 

 

 

Your Christian Education Committee: 

 

Nancy Blake, Chair   Violet Fenton, Staff 

Betty Wells    Sarah Tannas 

Jean Ann Duckworth  Melissa Martinez 

Jennifer Grissom   Milo Floyd 

Shane Costa    Chloe Keller 
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- Margaret Carson, Chair 

Church Staff Relations 

The Church Staff Relations Committee had a very busy 2019 with many staffing revisions at 

the preschool, finalization of the new preschool employee handbook and revision of the em-

ployee handbook for the non-preschool staff of FPCO.  

 

Debra (Debby) Lewicki was let go from the position of Director of Childcare for the preschool 

in early April. Violet Fenton took on the position of Director of Childcare. Violet took on these 

duties while continuing with as CE Director of Children, Youth and Families - planning Sunday 

school and other events for the children of the church. Since Violet took over the preschool it   

has increased its enrollment and has been doing better overall. 

 

Jazmin Pollinger left the position of Production Manager for worship services in June when she 

graduated from Chapman University. Her substitute, Lia Weed, took her place. 

 

The revised preschool employee handbook was approved by Session along with the revision of 

the employee handbook for non-preschool staff. A dependent care benefit was created for all 

employees of the preschool and church, and is included in these new handbooks. 

 

The committee meets the second Wednesday of the month in the McAulay Hall Conference 

Room. We welcome anyone who is interested in joining us for this important work in the hu-

man resources area of the church. 

 

Committee: Margaret Carson (chair), Joe Woollett, Keith Yusko, Ellie Schilder 
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Deacons 

- Keith Yusko, Moderator & Treasurer; Barbara Yusko, Clerk 

The Deacons and the Congregational Life Committee had a joint meeting on July 22
nd

, 2019, 

led by Debbye Karaffa. At that meeting, a decision was made to have an on-campus picnic on 

September 29th, 2019. Keith and Barbara Yusko attended that meeting and volunteered at 

that time to be nominated to the Deacons. After officially joining Deacons, Keith agreed to be 

Moderator and Treasurer, and Barbara agreed to be Clerk, as there was no one filling these 

roles. 

 

Due to the sudden passing of Debbye Karaffa, the picnic was rescheduled for October 20
th
, 

2019.  With direction from the Worship and Congregational Life Committees, and support from 

the Deacons, it became an informal worship service in McAulay Hall. This was followed by a 

taco luncheon with games and crafts for the children taking place outdoors.   

 

Deacons hosted the Giving Thanks Dinner on November 22
nd

, 2019. With the help of many 

volunteers, a delicious, traditional Thanksgiving meal was served to approximately 60 people.  

Deacons also assisted in setting up a Wassail & Cookie fellowship that was held in McAulay 

Hall following the Christmas Eve Service. 

 

The Deacons continue in their service of preparing communion, coordinating memorial recep-

tions, making dinners for TNT, and helping with coffee fellowship. We continue to reach out 

with cards, visits, phone calls and flowers when available. 

 

Currently the Deacons have six members. Please prayerfully consider a nomination to Deacons 

to share your compassion, witness and service to our congregation. 



We currently have twelve actively participating lay liturgists and seven 

volunteers to lead the children's message. If you would like to join ei-

ther group, we'd love to hear from you! Reach out to any member of 

the Worship Committee to get started. We are thankful for all of the vol-

unteers who help make our service possible. 

 

2019 was another wonderful year for music at FPCO. The choir's jazz-

inspired Christmas program was well-attended and received lots of posi-

tive feedback. The addition of handbells to our special choir perfor-

mances has also been warmly received. 

 

We added a brand new Contemporary Worship service under the lead-

ership of Chris Dickens and Shane Costa, concurrent with our existing 

Traditional service. 

 

2019 featured several special services throughout the year. Lent and Ho-

ly week featured drive-up ashes for Ash Wednesday, an Agape Feast for 

Maundy Thursday, and a powerful Good Friday Tenebrae service. On Oc-

tober 20th, we all piled into McAulay Hall for a joint contemporary/

traditional service with tacos and games afterwards. The Sunday before 

Christmas featured a very well-attended Christmas pageant from the 

church youth. We ended the year with a beautiful Christmas Eve service. 

Thank you to all church members who helped decorate our Sanctuary 

for Advent and Christmas.  

 

The Worship Committee in 2019 

consisted of Pat Gunderman, Cathy 

Metcalf, Karen Scott and Betty 

Wells, with James Touton as chair 

and Liz Calvo as co-chair. Our staff reports are Pastors 

Winston Presnall and Chris Dickens, and Director of Music 

Caitlin Giusta. Thank you to our committee members and 

other members of our church who do all the small things 

that benefit our worship: turning on and off the lights, 

keeping our candles filled with oil, ordering and setting 

out the lilies, poinsettias and palm fronds, switching the 

parament colors to match the liturgy, bringing bread and 

wine for communion etc. The worship committee is grateful for all your acts of service! 
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Worship 

- James Touton, Chair 

World Communion  

Sunday featured songs 

from around the world. 

Our choir led music during worship with 

John Von Wolzogen joining for a special 

bell solo. 

New Lent Decorations. 

Worship and Picnic event. 

Our Christ-

mas Jazz 

concert was 

one of the 

highlights of 

the year.  
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Mission 

- Keegan Bell, Chair 

The Mission Committee, with financial and volunteer support from our congregation, had the 

privilege of supporting the following FPCO ministries, as well as local and foreign mission 

endeavors in 2019: 

 

FPCO Ministries: 
 

Tuesday Night Together 

Dinner and Bible Study for developmentally-challenged adults. 

 

Food Bag Ministry 

Bags of food are distributed every Wednesday to the hungry in our community with the help of 

dedicated church volunteers. A partnership in 2019 with Second Harvest Food Bank expanded 

our food supplies and made our offerings more consistent to serve those who need it most. 

 

Special Mission Projects: 
 

Back-to-School Drive 

Backpacks and school supplies were donated and collected by the congregation and delivered 

to The Wooden Floor in Santa Ana to provide more than 50 underserved youth with supplies 

for the new academic year. 

 

Holiday Hope 

Over 80 volunteers, including a large gathering from our 

congregation and many returning community and high 

school groups, continued FPCO’s longstanding holiday 

tradition to make the season bright for more than 160 

underserved children and family members. The joyful day 

was filled with holiday activities, clothing boutique, hair-

cuts and manicures, a full pasta lunch, topped off with  

photos with Santa & Mrs. Claus, a Christmas gift for every 

child, and plates of homemade cookies. 

 

Foreign Missions: 
 

Brian Bush’s CFHL mission in Israel, in memory of Edith 

Hoage. 

Pioneers – The Khazoyans - visual media projects and mentoring to spread 

cross-cultural spiritual storytelling to bring hope and healing. 

Tumaini Children’s Home - Kenya - sponsorship of 10-year old girl, Joyce, for 

her annual school supplies, along with bi-annual penpal letters exchange. 

 

Local Mission Partnerships: 
 

Habitat for Humanity Orange County - we continued our support of the Presby-

terian Coalition and supported new-homes build in Fullerton. 

OC United - new partnership to support THRIVE program for aged-out foster 

youth to provide housing and wrap-around services. 

Hero for Kids - supporting homeless children with educational resources and opportunities. 

Covenant Network of Presbyterians - national group of clergy and lay leaders working for a 

church that is simultaneously faithful, just, and whole. 
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- Submitted by Bonnie Sharp 

Flagship 

Then our mouth was filled with laughter, 

And our tongue with singing. 

Then they said among the nations, 

“The Lord has done great things for them.” 

Psalm 126:2 

 

WHO? Yes, Flagship members could be up to 60 women and men.  

 

WHEN? The second Friday of each month except July and August at 6:00 pm in McAulay Hall.  

 

WHY? To gather together to ask the Lord's blessing, to do His work, and to laugh, sing, pray 

and learn.  

 

FOOD? It could be potluck, catered, or cooked by some of our talented ones. 

 

BLESSINGS? The first Tuesday of each month finds our members cooking for TNT (Tuesday 

Night Together). We do our share of greeting, coffee preparers/cleaners for Sunday mornings. 

We are excellent cookie makers for special Holiday Hope on the first Saturday in December.  

 

FUND RAISING? Yes, besides our $5 dues per year, we bring a new or slightly used item for an 

opportunity drawing on our birthday month. Often we raise close to $100.  

 

GIVING? Mainly our funds are used to support our three home grown missionaries: Esther 

Berg, Zeteo Mission Project in the Philippines; Brian Bush of the Christian Foundation for the 

Holy Land, and Tom Khazoyan of the International Pioneer 1OX Productions. We lost three 

members this year: Winnie Meadows, Edith Hoage and Gary Barsch. We give $50 for each 

member that has left us to the church Memorial Fund. Other monies are used for special 

worthwhile projects. 

 

LEADERSHIP? Yes, all members are urged to take part one month a year as a leader or assis-

tant. We are organized for the year by Ruth Kutcher and Bonnie Sharp. Monthly are Diana 

Browning, Secretary; Ruth Kutcher, Treasurer; Shirley Birmingham, Dr./Nurse report; Karen 

Godfrey, Sunday coffee; Carol Culbert/Bill Telkamp, Greeters; Bill Telkamp, A/V Technician; 

Bonnie Sharp, TNT; Carter Sharp, Dinner money collection/program leader; Lynda Stewart and 

Ruth Kutcher, opportunity tickets.  

 

MEETING: Greeting, prayer, eating, program, devotions, birthday & anniversary cards followed 

by the business meeting alternating Bonnie, Carter, Ruth as leader. Then we have minutes, 

treasurer's report, dr./nurse report; Sign-ups for Sunday coffee/Sunday greeters; Old and New 

Business and Opportunity drawings.   

 

2019 PROGRAMS: January: “Live and Let Live” - Tom Cross, registered nurse; February: 

“Snappy Tappers”; March: Violet Fenton, Director of Childcare; April: “In the Footsteps of Paul” 

- Cathy & Rev. Steve Phillips; May: Steve Weatherford - Gospel Music; June: Patriot Guard; Sep-

tember: Johnny Ace Palmer “Art of Magic”; October: Orange County Woodcarvers; November:  

“Sing, Dance, Laugh” - Roy Southerland; December: Lunch with Esther Berg of Zeteo Mission in 

the Philippines. 

 

MEETING CLOSING: “Blessed Be the Tie that Binds Our Hearts in Christian Love. The fellow-

ship of kindred minds is like to that Above.” 
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- Margaret Carson, Chair 

Health Ministry 

Parish nurse Kathleen Baker, and church member, nurse Susan Johnson, enabled us to have 

the Free Flu Clinic in October. The church’s covenant with Hoag Hospital provides the vaccines 

and supplies for the clinic. Kathleen picked up the materials and returned unused ones to 

Hoag. Kathleen and Susan administered the free flu shots and members of the committee 

helped give out information on October 6th to members of First Presbyterian Church and com-

munity attendees. There were 43 shots administered. Susan Johnson continues to conduct 

health screenings once a month for those who wish to have them. We are very appreciative of 

her continuing work. Committee member Virginia Carson has been supplying health related 

articles for the monthly church newsletter and monthly posters for the “Backdoor Ministry” 

seen in the restrooms. We welcome anyone who would like to join us at our committee meet-

ings. 

 Church in Pictures 

Clockwise from 

right: Shane Costa 

sings during our 

10am Contempo-

rary Worship ser-

vice, McAulay Hall 

ready for Giddyup 

Junction Vacation 

Bible School in Ju-

ly, New members 

Susan Butcher and 

Stella Lambert, 

Pam Presnall re-

ceives the accolade 

of Woman of the 

Year.  



It’s been another busy year on our church campus! We’ve had to per-

form several necessary repairs - roof leaks in the Preschool rooms 

and Grand Street Center; fallen ceiling in the women’s bathroom; 

heating and air conditioning unit in the New Hope offices; the oven in 

the McAulay Hall kitchen; freezer and refrigerator in the Grand Street 

Center; and replaced faucets in the Sanctuary women’s bathroom. We 

installed new energy efficient lighting in the Sanctuary narthex, and 

new LED lightbulbs in the GSC gym. You’ve probably noticed the two 

fountains that have been installed – one in front of the church office 

and a large one in the GSC courtyard that was generously donated to 

the Youth Center of Orange. We also had 

some of our large trees trimmed. 

 

Some exciting things will be happening 

in 2020! By the time you receive this re-

port, the flooring will have been re-

placed in the Sanctuary and Chapel. 

Wood-look vinyl planking is being in-

stalled along with carpet up front in the 

chancel areas. In McAulay Hall, vinyl 

planking that matches the kitchen floor 

will be installed. This will not only spruce 

up our campus, but will also cut future 

maintenance costs significantly. 

 

All of this happens because of dedicated 

members that continue to support and care about our church 

and congregation. The Facilities Committee will continue to keep 

things running and in good shape for our church family. 

 

Committee Members: Liz Calvo, Doug Compton, Betty Wells,  

Bruce Scott  
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- John Von Szeliski, Chair 

Church Management Committee 
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CMC Committee Members: 

Liz Calvo; Margaret Carson; Doug Compton; Ruth Kutcher; Bruce Scott; Winston Presnall

(ExOfficio); Rick Cota-Robles, (Treasurer); Carter Sharp; Joe Woollett; and John von Szeliski   

(Moderator) 

 

The Church Management Committee (CMC) met once in each month during 2019, and some-

members participated in several additional meetings dealing with specific follow-up issues. 

 

General 2019 Focus: 
 

The primary church management subject for CMC during the year was helping to decide and 

act on the possibility of selling some church campus property and converting other property 

into positive cash flow. This general goal has been under discussion for several years as part 

of master-plan thinking in response to our declining church membership along with the contin-

uing financial reality of expenses being in excess of income. Examples of this included Grand 

Street Center (GSC) operating at a regular monthly loss and rental income from New Hope 

Church at considerably less than market value. 

 

After studying a comprehensive architectural master plan re-design of the entire FPCO campus 

in 2015 to 2017, our priority shifted to the need for selling surplus property and exploring ide-

as for converting dormant property (the former Admin/CE Building) into income through direct 

sale or possible re-development. In 2019, these ideas became a reality as the GSC has now-

been sold to the Developer group Verve/Cottle and FPCO has entered into a joint-venture part-

nership with Verve-Cottle for the redevelopment of the Admin building to become lease space 

for office tenants. Leasing of offices in the new building will create a significant income stream 

for FPCO as a share of the joint-venture investment. The Verve-Cottle group are based in Or-

ange and have established a 30-year record of quality development and integrity. Their plans 

for GSC and the redeveloped Admin building. align very well with FPCO needs and standards 

and VCC and FPCO will have mutual interest in the overall upgrading of the church campus 

and positive functioning of all Campus facilities. 

 

Specific 2019 CMC activities are summarized below: 
 

• Assisted with oversight and support in reviewing proposals for sale of the GSC, including 

coordination with real estate agency and interested buyers. Participated with review and co-

ordination with legal counsel re: the purchase agreement and terms of sale to Verve-Cottle 

leading to final legal document. Sale price $2,160,000; sale currently in escrow. 

 

• Reviewed and evaluated potential partnerships with outside developers for use of the old 

Admin building, or outright sale to several possible buyers. CMC held several meetings with 

Interested developers / buyers. Bruce and others helped clear property out of the building 

to prepare for sale, and plans for preserving the old stained glass window were considered. 

CMC and a subcommittee of CMC met more extensively with the Verve/Cottle group to get 

to know players involved, and CMC considered this developer’s proposal for various op-

tions for the building. CMC voted for the option to create a joint-venture arrangement 

whereby FPCO contributed the building at valuation of $2 million and Verve-Cottle would 

contribute cash plus all the work of re-designing the project for lease and funding the con-

struction. A sub-committee of CMC then met extensively with the Verve-Cottle team and le-

gal advisors to help create the new joint-venture as a new legal entity proportionately shar-

ing in profits from the newly-developed lease space for office uses. The sub-committee also 

met regularly with the Presbytery (PLR) to consider PLR concerns and goals in the status of 
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the new property and the expected income stream. The 

redevelopment is now in design, and FPCO is entitled to 

participate in regular review of progress. 

 

• CMC met with two different solar energy companies, to 

evaluate their proposals and financial projections re: ad-

dition of solar panels on the roof of McAulay Hall. Add-

ing solar will clearly help reduce FPCO’s very high elec-

trical power expenses. No action was taken, but this 

idea should be pursued in the near future - possibly tied

-in to the design plans for the new office building. 

 

• Regularly reviewed status and needs of the Preschool/ 

Day Care Program. Early in 2019, a sub-committee of 

CMC met with Adam Feliz to oversee progress on the re-

model of parts of the Preschool at the rear of McAulay 

Hall. This work was stopped as part of re-evaluating FPCO financial condition. CMC re-

viewed various repairs expenses for the Preschool and also voted to provide up to $2,000 

monthly to allow Violet to complete small repairs without additional formal authorizations. 

Other improvements are being considered as part of a $55,000 set-aside for “mimimum-

scheme” improvements. During late summer, John met with Violet and other staff to devel-

op the architectural program for the complete remodel of 

all existing Preschool facilities, including a small extension 

into the stage area of McAulay Hall. This document along 

with a proposed floorplan showing recommended layout is 

available if FPCO is in a position to proceed with a com-

plete renovation in the future. 

 

• Reviewed and advised on negotiations with New Hope 

Church as a Sanctuary building tenant. A final revised 

lease agreement was sent to New Hope, with the expecta-

tion that New Hope would terminate leasing at the end of 

June, 2020. 

 

• Reviewed and accepted monthly Treasurer reports and financial statements provided by 

Rick Cota-Robles.  

 

Looking Ahead: 
 

Given the changes in FPCO property and boundaries and the upcoming redevelopment of the 

old Admin building, it is definitely time to systematically and comprehensively agree on a gen-

eral master plan for the entire FPCO campus. This will include review of architectural impacts 

and opportunities, an updated look at our relationship with tenants, maintenance and im-

provements impacts (such as solar), and a general improvement in overall landscape architec-

ture to enhance appearance coordinated with functional needs. FPCO will have the opportunity 

to consider these upgrades as part of the regular review of progress by Verve/Cottle and its de-

sign team working on the JV building and its relationship to all adjacent FPCO facilities. This 

will include the opportunity to have input from VCC’s landscape architect in concepts for the 

full campus. 

Members of the Church Management 

Committee with staff from Verve-Cottle 

on the day that contracts were signed 

for sale of the GSC and our new Joint 

Venture for the CE building.  

The CE building to be developed with 

Verve-Cottle. 



- Rick Cota Robles, Treasurer; Ruth Kutcher, Deputy Treasurer 
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